
125 Worth Street ▪ New York, NY ▪ 10013 
 

 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

THURSDAY, MAY 22, 2014 
A~G~E~N~D~A 

 
 
Call to Order  -  4 pm 
 
1.  Adoption of Minutes:  April 24, 2014 
 
Acting Chair’s Report 
  
President’s Report 
 
>>Action Items<< 
 
Corporate – Affiliation Agreement Extensions 
2.     RESOLUTION authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation to negotiate 

and execute an extension of Affiliation Agreement with the New York University School of Medicine  for 
the provision of General Care and Behavioral Health Services at Woodhull Medical and Mental Health 
Center and Cumberland Diagnostic and Treatment Center for a period of one year, commencing July 1, 
2014 and terminating on June 30, 2015, consistent with the general terms and conditions and for the amounts 
as indicated in Attachment A to provide the parties adequate time to conclude negotiations for a new 
agreement; AND further authorizing the President to make adjustments to the contract amounts, providing 
such adjustments are consistent with the Corporation's financial plan, professional standards of care and 
equal employment opportunity policy except that the President will seek approval from the Corporation’s 
Board of Directors for any increases in costs in any fiscal year exceeding twenty-five percent (25%) of the 
amounts set forth in Attachment A. 

 (Med & Professional Affairs / IT Committee – 05/08/2014) 
  
3.     RESOLUTION authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation to negotiate 

and execute an extension of the Affiliation Agreement with New York University School of Medicine for 
the provision of General Care Health Services at Coler Specialty Hospital and Nursing Facility and Henry 
J. Carter Specialty Hospital and Nursing Facility for a period of one year, commencing July 1, 2014 and 
terminating on June 30, 2015, consistent with general terms and conditions and for the amounts as indicated 
in Attachment A to provide the parties adequate time to conclude negotiations for a new agreement; AND 
further authorizing the President to make adjustments to the contract amounts, providing such adjustments 
are consistent with the Corporation's financial plan, professional standards of care and equal employment 
opportunity policy except that the President will seek approval from the Corporation’s Board of Directors for 
any increases in costs in any fiscal year exceeding twenty-five percent (25%) of the amounts set forth in 
Attachment A. 

 (Med & Professional Affairs / IT Committee – 05/08/2014) 
 
4.     RESOLUTION authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation to negotiate 

and execute an extension of the Affiliation Agreement with the New York University School of Medicine 
for the provision of General Care and Behavioral Health Services at Bellevue Hospital Center and 
Gouverneur Healthcare Services for a period of one year, commencing July 1, 2014 and terminating on 
June 30, 2015, consistent with the general terms and conditions and for the amounts as indicated in 
Attachment A to provide the parties adequate time to conclude negotiations for a new agreement; AND further 
authorizing the President to make adjustments to the contract amounts, providing such adjustments are 
consistent with the Corporation's financial plan, professional standards of care and equal employment 
opportunity policy except that the President will seek approval from the Corporation’s Board of Directors for 
any increases in costs in any fiscal year exceeding twenty-five percent (25%) of the amounts set forth in 
Attachment A. 

 (Med & Professional Affairs / IT Committee – 5/08/2014) 
 (over) 
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Corporate  
5.     RESOLUTION authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation and Base 

Tactical Disaster Recovery, Inc. to provide expert consulting services for disaster recovery, project 
management, and filing claims for reimbursement from the Federal Emergency Management Agency  (FEMA)  
for expenses incurred by the Corporation in connection with damages caused by Super-storm Sandy.  The 
extension will be for a term of 12 months commencing August 1, 2014 through July 31, 2015, with one option to 
extend for an additional 12 months exercisable solely by the Corporation for an amount not to exceed 
$2,590,600. 

 (Finance Committee – 5/13/2014) 
 EEO:  Approved   /   VENDEX: Pending 
 
6.     RESOLUTION authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation to negotiate 

and execute an agreement with BSI Healthcare Audit Services LLC to provide the Corporation with payment 
recapture/recovery services and to improve the Corporation's ability to detect, recover and prevent future 
improper payments on a contingency basis, at a fee of 17% of net recoveries. The contract is for an initial term 
of three (3) years with an option to extend for up to two additional one-year terms, solely exercisable by the 
Corporation. 

 (Finance Committee – 5/13/2014) 
 EEO: / VENDEX:  Pending 
 
South Manhattan Health Network 
7.     RESOLUTION authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation to execute a 

revocable license agreement with Bellevue Day Care Center, Inc., for its use and occupancy of space at 
Bellevue Hospital Center as a childcare center. 

 (Capital Committee – 5/08/2014) 
 VENDEX:  Pending 
 
Information Items 
 Presentations – KPMG, LLP  
 
Committee Reports  
Audit (April 2014) 
Capital  
Community Relations 
Finance 
Medical & Professional Affairs / Information Technology 
Strategic Planning 
 

Subsidiary Board Report 
 HHC Insurance Company / Physicians Purchasing Group 
 MetroPlus Health Plan, Inc. 
 
Facility Governing Body  /  Executive Session  
Jacobi Medical Center   North Central Bronx Hospital 

 
 Diagnostic & Treatment Center Annual Quality Assurance Plan / Evaluation 2013 (Written Submission Only) 
 Morrisania Diagnostic & Treatment Center 
 
 Semi-Annual Report (Written Submission Only) 
Harlem Hospital Center 

   
 >>Old Business<< 
        >>New Business<< 
 
Adjournment 
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COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 
Capital Committee – April 10, 2014 
As reported by Ms. Emily Youssouf 
 
Senior Assistant Vice President’s Report 
 
Roslyn Weinstein, Senior Assistant Vice President, Office of the President, noted that there was a short meeting agenda but 
she had various information updates to provide. She announced the successful completion of Phase I of the Central Office 
Corporate relocation project, with Phase II to be completed in the following days. Ms. Weinstein said it was truly a team 
effort, and specially thanked Peter Lynch from the Office of Facilities Development, Joseph Tilelli from TDX, the Owner’s 
Representative for the project, Kevin Brown from Enterprise Information Technology, and Tamika Campbell from Corporate 
Support Services/Construction and Maintenance. Ms. Youssouf expressed excitement and offered her congratulations.  
 
Ms. Weinstein advised that the Corporation’s first CM-at-Risk contract, for a construction project at 155 Vanderbilt Avenue 
went out and the pre-bid meeting was scheduled for late April, with bids expected to open in mid-May. She said bids for Ida 
Israel had also gone out and would be reviewed in approximately two weeks. Ms. Youssouf asked how many packages had 
been picked up for each project. Mr. Lynch said that five (5) packages were picked-up for 155 Vanderbilt Avenue but he 
would have to follow up regarding the number for the Ida Israel project.   
 
Ms. Weinstein reported the successful opening of the Lincoln Emergency Department, and informed that the Harlem Dental 
Clinic, a Heal Grant funded project, had passed DOH inspection on time and on budget.   
 
Ms. Weinstein presented the Bellevue Hospital Center portion of a grid outlining FEMA reimbursement, what had been 
approved and what was awaiting approval. She said a complete grid would be shared at the following Capital Committee 
meeting. She noted that the Bellevue grid, without including the already identified contracts for Crothall and JCI not-to-
exceed amounts, totaled approximately $300 million in estimated work. Ms. Youssouf asked where HHC stands in the 
approval process. Ms. Weinstein said the Corporation had received approval for Draper Hall work, and reports were being 
finished that would outline other status. Antonio Martin, Executive Vice President, said that Ramanathan Raju, President, 
Marlene Zurack, Senior Vice President, Finance, and other Senior Staff would be heading to Washington, D.C. the following 
day to present additional needs. He added that a representative for Senator Charles Schumer would be present as well, as 
Mr. Schumer is a supporter of HHCs efforts.  
 
Ms. Youssouf asked for an explanation of “short term mitigation”. Ms. Weinstein said that those distinctions were made with 
regards to the type(s) of funding being sought, and explained that they are short term projects that are to be completed while 
the Corporation works on permanent solutions.  
 
Peter Lynch, Director, Office of Facilities Development, provided an update on the Obstetrics Unit Expansion Project at 
Woodhull Medical and Mental Health Center that had been discussed at the Capital Committee meeting on March 13, 2014. 
He explained that there had been $2.4 million encumbered on the project but only $238,000 had been spent. So although 
contracts had been encumbered, work had not been initiated. He added that OFD was reviewing scope and estimates prior 
to the project moving forward. Ms. Youssouf asked what action OFD would take were there any discrepancies. Mr. Lynch 
said any necessary adjustments would be made and/or the project would be de-scoped.   
 
That concluded Ms. Weinstein’s report.  
 
Action Item: 
 
Authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation (the “Corporation”) to negotiate and execute 
requirements contracts with four firms; Environmental Planning & Management, Inc.; LiRo Engineers, Inc.; Warren & Panzer Engineers, 
PC; and Woodard and Curran to provide environmental services; on an as-needed basis at various facilities throughout the Corporation.  
The contracts shall be for a term of one year with two (2) one-year options for renewal, solely exercisable by the Corporation, for a 
cumulative amount not to exceed $3,000,000 for services provided by these consultants.   
 
Marsha Powell, Director, Office of Facilities Development, read the resolution into the record. Ms. Powell was joined by 
Roslyn Weinstein, Assistant Senior Vice President, Office of the President.  
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Ms. Youssouf asked if all firms had previous experience with HHC. Ms. Powell said yes, three (3) of the four (4) firms had 
contracts in the previous term and the fourth had a contract in the term prior to that one. Ms. Powell explained that all 
contractors would be able to meet the demand for providing air monitoring and hazardous materials testing services that they 
had all historically been very responsive, and one firm, Environmental Planning and Management, was a qualifying Women-
owned Business Enterprise (WBE). 
 
The resolution was approved for the full Board’s consideration. 
 
Equal Employment Opportunity Committee – April 8, 2014 
As reported by Rev. Diane Lacey 
 
Manasses C. Williams, Assistant Vice President, Affirmative Action/EEO briefed the Committee on the Equal Employment 
Opportunity Commission’s (EEOC) 2013 report on discrimination cases.  He reported that for 2013 the EEOC saw a 5.7% 
percent decrease (99,412 to 93,727) from the previous year charges filed.  He further stated that charges based on retaliation, 
age, sex, race and disability were the leaders in most frequent filed claims, with retaliation as the number one complaint filed. 
 
2013 Facility Discrimination Complaints Update 
 
Gail Proto, Senior Director, Affirmative Action/EEO reported on the discrimination complaint status of the twelve 
network/facilities that were analyzed.  The report showed that the overall number of open complaints in the Corporation 
increased from 153 in 2012 to 175 in 2013 an increase of 22.  New complaints increased from 217 in 2012 to 229 in 2013.  
Two hundred and twenty five cases were closed in 2012 and 207 in 2013.  Counseling sessions over the period increased 
from 176 in 2012 to 199 in 2013. 
 
The results also showed that allegations filed in 2013 showed a significant increase in nine of the fourteen allegations tracked a 
decrease in two and no increase in three. 
 
Finance Committee – April 8, 2014 
As reported by Mr. Bernard Rosen 
 
Senior Vice President’s Report 
 
Ms. Marlene Zurack informed the Committee that in addition to the two routine items, cash flow and the Exchanges, the 
reporting would include some of the key highlights of the State budget. HHC’s cash flow as of April 14, 2014 was at fifteen 
days of cash on hand (COH), a deterioration from last month.  As previously reported HHC is awaiting the approval of a 
number of upper payment limit (UPL) payments from the Federal government to the State of NY.  The State has been 
preoccupied with discussions relative to the 1115 Waiver.  HHC’s current assumptions include the anticipated receipt of four 
very significant UPL payments by June 2014.  However, given the current status of the COH, some of those payments are 
needed by May 2014. 

Mr. Rosen asked if those payments were scheduled in the cash flow.  Ms. Zurack stated that the scheduling was in June 2014 
for multiple payments, consisting of two inpatient UPL payments for prior years each in excess of $400 million, $850 million 
of retroactive inpatient UPL payments that are needed by June 1, 2014 and the balance of less than a million for three years of 
outpatient UPL payments.  The total payments are over $1 billion.  

Ms. Youssouf asked what is the expected turnaround time for HHC to receive those funds after the approval by the Federal 
government and whether HHC has options if those payments are not received as scheduled. 

Ms. Zurack stated that it will take approximately two weeks which is a very critical position for HHC with very limited 
options that would not include any further delays in payments to vendors and the City.   

Committee member, Mark Page asked how much the monthly pension payment is.  Ms. Zurack stated that the payment is 
made every six months and HHC has already made that initial six-month payment and the next one due is for $217 million. 

Mr. Rosen asked if the State is aware of the urgency for HHC to get those payments.  Ms. Zurack stated that the State is very 
much aware of this issue and is working with HHC on expediting those payments. The next item included an update of the 
Exchanges based on applications processed through the portal.  As indicated on the report included in the package, the State 
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has extended the deadline for those individuals who have started the process by the March 31, 2014 deadline.  Therefore the 
final numbers on the enrollment will not be available until after April 15, 2014, the extended deadline.  As of 3/21/14, 826,000 
individuals had enrolled for coverage of which 70% were uninsured which represents 75% of the State’s target of the 1.1 
million uninsured that was not anticipated to be achieved until 2016.  However, based on the statistics, the State is doing 
exceptionally well but there has been some discussions regarding the data and what it represents. For example, there is some 
contention that the data does not take into account the exclusion of individuals who had insurance but lost their coverage 
and did not enroll and individuals who may have swopped. 

Committee member Emily Youssouf asked if it made a difference if the overall objective of getting uninsured individuals 
enrolled in a health plan was being achieved. 

Ms. Zurack stated that the goal of the Exchanges is to reduce the number of uninsured as opposed to what some are arguing 
that the data may not be a true reflection of that goal in addressing the uninsured population for the reasons previously cited.  
Additionally, the 826,000 includes both Medicaid and the qualified health plans (QHP).  Traditionally, individuals have always 
signed-up monthly for Medicaid and that distinction is not be reflected in the data but rather the absolute numbers are being 
reported.  Seventy percent of those who signed up were uninsured.  HHC has attempted to get data on the number of 
uninsured who signed-up for Medicaid and QHP but that data is not yet available.  It is important for HHC given that the 
funding for the uninsured is included in the DSH which will get reduced. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if there is any comparison data based on historical trends for the Exchanges. 

Ms. Zurack stated that the data has not be made available and that it would appear that the State is unable to provide that 
information given that in the past it was provided by the City Human Resource Administration (HRA).  Returning to the 
reporting on the Exchanges, HHC has certified 480 of its staff as certified application counselors (CAC) with 50 additional 
staff in the pipeline scheduled for training.  HHC’s goal is to have 700 staff certified as CAC.  As of March 24, 2014, MetroPlus 
increased to 22,790, a 15% increase.  An additional 11,138 applications are in the pipeline pending membership.  MetroPlus 
Medicaid and CHP enrollment surged 40% with 19,375 members.  Enrollment totals are 54,205, a 27% increase from the 
previous period.  MetroPlus is meeting its target of 40,000. 

Ms. Zurack moving to the final item in the reporting stated that the State budget for the fiscal year 2014-2015 was passed 
before the deadline.  The most notable changes for healthcare include the restoration of the 2% cut to Medicaid; enacted 
legislation allowing the State to award provider rate increases if there are surplus dollars in the global Medicaid budget.  As 
background, NYS three years ago enacted a global cap on Medicaid spending with an annual inflator and based on reports 
from the State there were some state-wide surpluses. In the State budget, the Health Commissioner has been given the 
authority to give rate increases half of which to go to high Medicaid hospitals or other providers and the 2nd half to be 
distributed amongst the remaining Medicaid providers.  The State enacted legislation that will permit the State Department of 
Health (SDOH) to make a capital award to providers over a given year period totaling $1.2 billion.   

Mr. Page asked how the surplus would be determined and whether it would relate to the State’s current year beginning April 
1, 2014.  Ms. Zurack stated that it will begin in the current SFY.  The question of how the State will determine when there is a 
surplus that can be awarded has raised a lot of controversy.  In the original legislation if there is a deficit the health 
Commissioner is authorized to implement cuts.  Since the original legislation there are monthly reports on the status of 
where the State is relative to the global cap.  There is not a 100% transparency on how that gets calculated. 

Mr. Rosen added that the question raised by Mr. Page basically would be that if the year just ended and there is a surplus can 
it be used then.    

Mr. Page added that it would probably not be available immediately given that the State does not want to have a deficit; 
therefore, there would not be an urgency to build in a baseline expenditure increase in the rate.  The major question is 
whether HHC will benefit from this rate change.    

Ms. Zurack stated that there is an audience for the monthly reports, consisting of the trade associations.  The distribution 
includes a number of entities that are eager to see this move forward; therefore it will be difficult for the State to delay the 
rate increases.  Mr. Page added that perhaps in October 2014. 

Ms. Brown, Senior Vice President, Corporate Planning, Intergovernmental Relations and Community Health stated that it is 
also included on the Medicaid Redesign Team (MRT) website which is very transparent.  This is a surplus over what was 
anticipated with the cap as oppose to a broad NYS budget surplus. 
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Ms. Zurack stated that it is important to note that the State rate year is based on calendar not fiscal year.  Therefore, the 
typical rate change is usually July and January which could result in an announcement of the January rate increases in October 
2014 as Mr. Page previously noted. 

Key Indicators/Cash Receipts & Disbursements Reports 

Ms. Krista Olson noted that the downward trend in utilization overall continued in February 2014; however, the slight 
increase was due to the temporary closure of Bellevue and Coney Island due to the storm last year.  Excluding those two 
facilities; visits are down by 2.7%; acute care hospitals visits are down by 3% slightly worse than January’s decline of 1.9%.  The 
diagnostic and treatment centers (D&TC) are down by .6%, excluding Gouverneur which reflected a significant increase due 
to recent modernization, overall the decline is 6.8%. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if the increase at Gouverneur was related to the modernization or the partial closure due to the 
modernization project.  Ms. Olson stated that it is related to the facility’s partial closure last year and the services have 
reopened and is operating at the same level prior to the closing.   

Ms. Youssouf cautioned that it is important to report the data based on all of the relevant facts so as not to distort the actual 
trend. 

Ms. Olson continued with the reporting stating that the acute care hospitals discharges excluding Coney Island and Bellevue 
were down by 6.6%.  Ms. Youssouf asked why those two facilities were being excluded given that the facilities were re-
opened before the current reporting period. 

Ms. Olson explained that last year those facilities were down so relatively this year, Bellevue and Coney Island are up, 
Bellevue by 65% and Coney Island by 51.8% due to the closures last year during the same period. Including those facilities, 
discharges are up by 2.3% and down by 6.6% excluding those facilities.  Nursing home days are down by 15.6% a slight 
decrease from last month.  The LOS, two facilities were above the corporate average, Kings County and Coney Island both 
by 5/10 of a day.  Below the corporate average were Lincoln and Metropolitan.   

Ms. Youssouf asked why some of the hospitals were above the corporate average.   

Ms. Olson stated that historically Coney Island has been above the average due to the Medicare population although it is 
grouped using the same method and should equalize that issue but given the population this will always be a factor. 

Mr. Page asked if it is related to the age of the population; the time it takes to treat those patients needing the acute care 
services; or the facilities inability to discharge those patients. 

Ms. Olson stated that it could be a combination of the latter two in addition to the acuity and discharge planning.  Given that 
the issues are not transparent more research would be needed and after that analysis is complete the outcome can be 
reported to the Committee.  Kings County at the beginning of the year made a big effort to discharge some of those patients 
who have significant LOS.  At the beginning of the year their LOS was at 7/10 compared to the current of 5/10 of a day. 

Mr. Rosen asked how the expected LOS is determined.  Ms. Olson stated that it is a corporate-wide average, grouping of all 
the cases regardless of the payor using the Medicaid all payor APR grouper and Siemens regroup each case.  Therefore, 
regardless of the case it is the same scheme.  If traditionally a hospital has a higher case mix, the expected is what the 
corporate-wide average is for that particular case mix or DRG and one-day stays are excluded. 

Mr. Rosen asked if the hospitals approve the expected LOS as part of the target using in the reporting.  Ms. Olson stated that 
it is a corporate calculation that is recalculated each month for each DRG that is not approved by the facilities.   

Ms. Zurack further explained that there are approximately 700 DRGs and all of the total discharges relate one of those 
DRGs.   For example code 143, chest pain the ALOS for that DRG is one day and if a patient stays two days it would be over 
the average ½ day below the average.  Each DRG is calculated using that methodology and weighted accordingly.  The 
expected LOS reflected on the report is the result of that calculation.  There are some nuisances in that the coding might be 
slightly different in some of the hospitals.  At one point there was some thought to using the state-wide average LOS as 
opposed to HHC’s internal calculation; however, the data for the voluntary hospitals is not up-to-date and would not allow 
for comparable comparisons.  Using the state-wide comparison, HHC would be signficantly higher. 

Ms. Youssouf asked which would be higher the expected or the average.  Ms. Zurack stated that the actual versus the 
expected would be higher. 
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Mr. Page asked how often the data is adjusted for each hospital.  Ms. Olson stated that it is done monthly.  Mr. Page 
summarizing stated that the results for the month are taken and an adjustment of the expected for that month on the basis of 
the illnesses that occurred in that facility in that month.  Based on that calculation, the expected fluctuates as much as the 
change or the actual to which Ms. Olson agreed. 

Ms. Zurack stated that another variable is that the reporting is year to date as opposed to monthly.  Mr. Page added that it 
should stabilize the data.   

Ms. Olson completing the indicators reporting stated that the case mix index was up by 1.4% over last year. 

Mr. Fred Covino continuing the reporting stated that FTEs based on the 6/15/13 base comparison were up by 54.5 of which 
central office FTEs increased by 67 due to the centralization of the procurement and EEO services.  Coney Island is over its 
target by 119 FTEs due to the facility’s carryover of its overage from last year into the current year of 67 FTEs.  Corporate 
Budget has been working with the facility on a plan that will get the facility back on target.  Sixty-six positions have been 
identified of which thirty six positions will be attrited and thirty positions will not be backfilled. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if HHC is on target with its planned FTE reduction.  Mr. Covino stated that the Corporation is on target 
with 348 FTEs below the targeted FTE corporate-wide.  Moving back to the reporting, receipts were $164 million worse than 
budget and disbursements were $25 million worse for a net total deficit year-to-date (YTD) of $189 million. 

Mr. Page asked if the 348 FTEs under the target is the result of overfunding of positions that were initially scheduled for an 
initiative that is now not being done or whether it is limited to some small areas the facilities are attempting to manage. 

Mr. Covino stated that some of the facilities are attempting to manage to a cap so that there is a cushion for programs and 
other areas such as in the case of Lincoln hospital whereby the facility is staffing up for a new emergency department so the 
facility is below the target. 

Ms. Zurack added that at one point there was a central office vacancy control board (VCB) that reviewed all staffing requests 
submitted by the facilities.  That process which Mr. Covino can share with the Committee has changed. 

Mr. Covino stated that the VCB for all of the facilities has been suspended as a result of the facilities extraordinary efforts in 
managing their staffing levels locally as opposed to the corporate VCB.   

Ms. Zurack added that by allowing the facilities to manage locally, it has created an incentive for them to remain below their 
targets.  Mrs. Bolus asked if backfills were still allowed. Ms. Zurack stated that backfills are allowed.  Mr. Martin, Executive 
Senior Vice President/COO added that the intent of making the change in the VCB process was to allow the facilities to 
manage. 

Mr. Covino returned to the reporting stating that a comparison of actual cash expenditures to the prior year actuals showed 
that receipts were $133 million more than last year due to a $100 million of MetroPlus risk pool payment in excess of last 
year for the same period.  Bellevue and Coney Island are up by a combined total of $96 million in receipts that was offset by 
an $81 million decline in grants due to a non-recurring FEMA funding payment that was received last year of $62 million and a 
delay of intra-City payments of $17 million due to a delay in getting a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with the City 
for some of the facilities.  Expenses were $228 million more than last year due to pension payments that were up by $213 
million compared to last year whereby there were no payments during that period.  Health insurance payments are up $27 
million and $20 million for non-recurring FICA refund that occurred last year.  Additionally through the February 2014 period 
there was an additional payroll of $84 million offset by a decline in payment to the City of $122 million.  YTD actuals to 
budget, inpatient receipts were down by $96 million due to Medicaid fee-for-service of $110 million.  YTD against budget paid 
Medicaid cases are down by 5,600 discharges, 27,000 psych days and 36,000 nursing home days.  Outpatient receipts are 
down by $65 million and all other receipts are down by $2.7 million.  Expenses were $9.5 million over budget due to the 
carrying cost for the staff at Goldwater/Hank Carter Nursing Home relative to the transition.  Fringe benefits were $6.5 
million better than budget due to the receipt of $3.5 million for FICA recovery and the balance due to timing.  OTPS 
expenses were $23 million worse than budget due to the cash cap relief as a result of an increase in the number of days in 
accounts payable, 60 days compared to 80 days. 

Ms. Youssouf asked if the receipt of the pending UPL payments would improve the current status or are there other issues 
related to the current status in comparison to last year. 
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Mr. Covino stated that compared to last year HHC is on target; however, against budget there were some assumptions that 
have not yet materialized relative to Coney Island and Bellevue recoveries after the storm and the decline in utilization 
corporate-wide. 

Ms. Zurack stated that although the reporting of those large payments are related to HHC’s cash flow, Mr. Covino’s reporting 
is based on budget and is not impacted that significantly by the status of those payments given that those reports are based on 
projected workload trends. 

Ms. Youssouf commented that it would appear that it flows back to the budget and according to the data HHC is not doing 
better than last year. 

Mr. Covino stated that relative to receipts, HHC is better.  Ms. Youssouf added that bottom line HHC is not doing better 
compared to last year to which Ms. Zurack agreed. 

Medical & Professional Affairs / Information Technology Committee  
 April 10, 2014 - As reported by Dr. Vincent Calamia 
 
Chief Medical Officer Report 
 
Ross Wilson, MD, Senior Vice President/Corporate Chief Medical Officer reported on the following initiatives: 
 
Influenza 
 
The season is characterized by a second peak in activity in New York City in January and February, which means that the NYS 
Health Commissioner has not yet determined that the season has ended and masks still need to be worn by non-vaccinated 
healthcare workers. 
  
The “Collaborative Care” Model for Depression in Primary Care 
 
 As part of HHC's Patient Centered Medical Homes transformation, our adult primary care clinics are integrating depression 
care into their practices using a model called "Collaborative Care". "Collaborative Care" uses nurses and social workers 
working in a multi-disciplinary team with PCPs and consultant Psychiatrists to help patients with depression and co-morbid 
chronic conditions like hypertension and diabetes achieve health goals. Enterprise wide, clinics have improved depression 
screening rates from an average of 70% [04/01/13 -06/30/13] to 79% [10/01/13 - 12/31/13] with 7 facilities achieving 
depression screening rates of over 90%. 1,404 patients have been enrolled in this program [Reporting period: 07/01/2013 - 
01/31/2014] and clinical outcomes for depression are tracked and reported after 4 months in the program. Scale-up of this 
program is also a key objective of the NYS Hospital-Medical Home Demonstration Award which has supported the training of 
over 250 health-care workers to provide care using this new model. 
  
Council of Laboratory Directors and Pathology Chiefs of Service 
Council of Blood Bank Directors 
 
In January of this year these two new groups were formed to assist with standardizing practices, policies and equipment in our 
laboratories. They will provide expert advice and a communication platform for strategic changes, such as the joint venture 
with North Shore LIJ. 
  
Four meetings have taken place to date – the first was a combined meeting of blood bank directors and laboratory directors. 
The immediate concerns at that time included the AABB corporate wide assessment of our blood banks which had resulted 
from a regulatory visit to one of our facilities.  The members of the combined meeting requested that the blood bank 
directors meet separately as the concerns of the blood bands differed from those of the general labs.   
 
To date, the Blood Bank Directors are developing a standardized quality assurance format based on their individual plans of 
corrections for the AABB audit findings.  Although each facility had findings specific to them – there were corporate wide 
trends with the following related recommendations: Activate a quality assurance unit at each facility; standardize activities 
across the corporation; identify and utilize expertise found at the various facilities.  Each facility is in the process of 
implementing the recommendations of the auditors, and the council will provide the venue for sharing best practice and 
ensuring standard processes and QA. 
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IT has provided an overview of the Epic roll out as it pertains to the laboratories, including the interfaces between the 
documentation systems (Epic and Cerner) as well as the migration of legacy data. HHC autopsy rates and triggers have been 
shared, reviewed and agreed upon based on national benchmarks. HHC Pediatric pathology has been identified as a corporate 
wide need, specifically for fetal and neonatal autopsies and pediatric surgery. Other clinical processes the group would like to 
address for standardization include: tuberculosis screening in the obstetric population, HPV reflex testing on PAP smears, and 
anatomic pathology synoptic reporting of cancer results. 
  
 The HHC Transfer Center 
 
We have implemented an HHC-wide transfer center to facilitate transfers at HHC hospitals. The transfer center is a smooth 
one-stop shopping experience for both the sending and receiving facility. Bellevue was the first HHC hospital to go live on 
March 17th.  On March 24th, 2014 – Elmhurst Hospital Center, Jacobi Medical Center, and Kings County Hospital Center 
went live with the HHC Transfer Center.   
  
The HHC transfer center is be available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. The HHC Transfer Center handles the complete 
transfer process, including:  
  
Consultation with the accepting physician specialists and communication between the sending and accepting providers; 
Arranging for a patient bed – including any demographic requests associated; Communicating with nursing including nursing-
to-nursing report Arranging for patient transport; Updating Physicians/Nurses of ETA of incoming patient; Coordinating 
insurance authorization with the sending facility and all other transfer needs.  
  
In addition, our partner Direct Call will provide us with detailed reports which they will tailor to our needs. The Toll-Free 
Number is: 1-844-HHC-BEDS (844-442-2337) for all transfer referrals from a sending acute care center.   
  
As of April 8th, 2014 – there have been a total of 169 transfers - “most of the patients (61) had cardiac problems and of the 
total amount transferred only 9 went to Emergency Departments, the rest went directly to inpatient beds”.    
  
Council of Chief Nursing Officers 
 
 The Council of CNO's is working collaboratively with central procurement on standardized best quality practices and cost 
reduction on commonly used medical surgical supplies.  
 
The skin integrity evaluation will lead to the use of standardized high quality products that were selected and approved by the 
staff, an education and support program from the vendor and significant cost savings. Next planned project is standardizing IV 
start kits and many more are planned. The individuals involved were very happy to be included, did a fantastic job and were 
delighted with the outcome. 
  
 Accountable Care Organization 
 
Elmhurst patients have now started being attributed to the ACO, with a corresponding increase in our population from 
12,100 to 12,800 attributed beneficiaries.  
  
The ACO successfully completed 2013 Quality Reporting to CMS in March, representing the culmination of months of 
development and coordination of new work flows with partners in IT and Quality Management leadership across all HHC 
facilities. This investment in infrastructure and expertise will support ongoing internal quality performance tracking and 
coordination. 
  
ACO Clinical Leadership at each Acute and D&TC have completed in-depth reviews of their Top 5 "high-utilizer" ACO 
patients in 2013. Insights from this pilot process are being used to develop strategic priorities and a "tool kit" of interventions 
for ACO patients based on their risk profile and greatest care needs. Standard processes and metrics for ongoing high-utilizer 
review and ACO population management have been introduced into the latest version of the PCMH "Implementation 
Tracker," highlighting the alignment of ACO and PCMH priorities to elevate population health from a robust foundation of 
primary care. 
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MetroPlus Health Plan, Inc. 
 
Arnold Saperstein, MD, Executive Director, MetroPlus Health Plan Inc. presented to the Committee.  Dr. Saperstein 
informed the Committee that the total plan enrollment as of March 28th, 2014 was 431,743. Breakdown of plan enrollment by 
line of business is as follows:  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attached are reports of members disenrolled from MetroPlus due to transfer to other health plans, as well as a report of new 
members transferred to MetroPlus from other plans.  
 
MetroPlus membership has increased since my last report to this committee. We gained over 5,000 Exchange members this 
month.  
 
In regards to the New York State of Health (NYSOH), as of March 24th, 2014, 1.1 million New Yorkers have completed their 
applications and 717,207 have enrolled for coverage since the launch of the Marketplace on October 1, 2013. More than 70 
percent of those who have enrolled to date were uninsured at the time of application. MetroPlus has received almost 34,000 
completed applications and have nearly 23,000 paid members.  There had been a glitch in the state website that prevented 
members eligible for Medicaid from choosing a plan. This has been corrected, and as of April 1, we will add approximately 
18,500 new Medicaid members, turning around previous losses. On March 26th, 2014, the Obama administration announced 
that it will allow extra time to people who say that they were unable to enroll in health plans through the federal insurance 
marketplace by the March 31st deadline. Consumers who have begun to apply for coverage on the federal exchange — 
HealthCare.gov — but who do not finish by Monday, will be able to ask for an extension. Following the federal 
announcement, NYSOH confirmed that it will allow a grace period for those people who have “initiated” their application by 
March 31st, though did not give a cut-off date by which the applications must be complete. We anticipate the receipt of 
written guidance from NYSOH in the near future.  
 
Recently, MetroPlus has received significant coverage in local NYC media -- including print, radio, TV and online coverage--
primarily focusing on the success the company has had enrolling New Yorkers in affordable health insurance through the NY 
State of Health Marketplace.  
 
Print coverage has included: The New York Daily News, Harlem News, El Especialito, Positive Community Magazine, The 
Brooklyn Paper, Brooklyn Courier, Bay News, Bay Ridge Courier, Kings Courier, Caribbean Life, Bayside Times, Astoria 
Times, Forest Hills Ledger, Jamaica Times, Bronx Times, Manhattan Times (bilingual, English/Spanish), Bronx Free Press 
(bilingual, English/Spanish), The Jewish Voice, Bronx Times Reporter, Brooklyn Family, and Whitestone Times.  
 
Also, radio station HOT 97 has featured MetroPlus on several health segments. MetroPlus TV coverage included Univision (a 
segment filmed at Gouverneur), Brooklyn News 12 (filmed at King's County Hospital and spotlighting our Certified 
Application Counselor's bilingual outreach to consumers), and NY1. Earlier in March, TALKING HEALTH, CUNY TV’s series 
dedicated to health care policies and practices in the U.S., presented an all-new report, Health Care – The Marketplace, a 
review of plans and procedures relating to enrollment in New York State’s health exchange, featuring myself and our CFO 
John Cuda. Hosted by Mike Gilliam, the special premiered Tuesday, March 11th, 2014 and is also available for viewing online 
at www.cuny.tv.  
 
Additional online coverage included Crain's Health Pulse, Capital New York and Huffington Post. We will continue to 
capitalize on our success with enrollment to promote both MetroPlus and HHC, including the sustained use of our co-
branded advertising campaign.  
 
As we wait for the Invitation for Plans to participate on the NYSOH Marketplace, we are facing a challenge with regard to the 
out-of-network (OON) benefit. It appears that the Invitation has been delayed because of discussions around whether OON 

Medicaid   356,012 
Child Health Plus 11,516 
Family Health Plus 26,076 
MetroPlus Gold 3,311 
Partnership in Care (HIV/SNP) 5,298 
Medicare  8,029 
MLTC 505 
QHP 20,579 
SHOP 417 

http://www.cuny.tv/
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should be included as a part of the Essential Health Benefit or as a rider. If we are required to offer an OON benefit as a part 
of the Essential Health Benefit, premium costs will skyrocket which may affect potential enrollment. Offered as a rider, we will 
be able to keep our plan affordable. We expect the final decision on the OON benefit in the first week of April.  
 
MetroPlus is in the process of responding to the New York State Department of Health release of the formal Request for 
Qualifications (RFQ) for the Health and Recovery Plans (HARP). As I reported last month, due to the complexity of some of 
the RFQ requirements, we are initiating a Request for Proposals (RFP) process to secure bids from managed behavioral health 
organizations (BHOs). Our RFP is seeking proposals to offer services and manage the SSI populations that are currently 
carved out and proposals to offer services and manage members with extensive needs that will qualify for the HARP program. 
I will keep this committee informed of this process as we continue our progress. 
 
As I reported last month, MetroPlus has expanded its marketing presence to three New York area malls. MetroPlus 
marketing representatives have been placed in Green Acres Mall, Queens Center Mall and Kings Plaza Mall from 9:30am-
9:30pm to market our products and assist members in enrolling on the New York State of Health Marketplace. In the first six 
weeks of the initiative, over 650 applications have been submitted for coverage.  
 
As requested by this Committee, MetroPlus requested that the Myers Group complete a survey of our Medicaid members 
that have voluntarily disenrolled. Using a phone-only survey administration protocol, During February 2014, the Myers Group 
collected 1,138 surveys from the sample of those that disenrolled in the last two quarters of 2013, yielding a response rate of 
21.3%. Forty-nine percent of respondents stated that they disenrolled from MetroPlus because of access issues.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
As I reported previously, MetroPlus received a notice from the NYSDOH of its intent to begin on-site focus surveys of our 
plan compliance with the Fraud and Abuse Program Integrity requirements. This is a result of the findings of an audit of the 
New York State Department of Health’s oversight of these requirements by CMS. The DOH conducted its onsite review on 
March 25, 2014 of our Fraud and Abuse Program, as well as our compliance with Medicaid Program Integrity requirements.  
The audit is complete and we are incorporating feedback received during the closing conference.  
 
Finally, as I have been reporting to this committee, MetroPlus had been preparing for the carve-in of the nursing home 
population originally scheduled for January 1, 2014. This carve-in had been delayed until March 1, 2014, pending CMS 
approval. We have learned that there has been another delay and we are now preparing to accept members of this population 
on June 1, 2014. 
 
Chief Information Officer Report 
 
Meaningful Use (MU) Stage 2 Update:  
  
I am pleased to report that all eleven (11) hospitals have completed the QCPR version 6.0 upgrade at the end of February.  
 
As I mentioned during my last report, this upgrade to version 6.0 is an important step towards HHC achieving Meaningful Use 
(MU) Stage 2. The attestation period is still planned for the third quarter of Federal Fiscal Year 2014.   
 
Of the nineteen (19) MU objectives, Medication Reconciliation, patient access (portal) and transition of care (summary of 
care) remain at risk as they require extensive user training, patient engagement and involved technical integration with 
external sources.  EITS will continue to monitor and manage the progress of work accomplished, continue collaboration with 
business and vendors, data validation and the initiation of security risk assessment.  
 
Patient Portal Update:  
 
In order to meet Meaningful Use (MU) Stage 2, a patient portal is required to address Measure 6 which provides patients with 
electronic access to their visit summary after discharge. The decision was made to leverage the patient portal that is part of 
the Care Plan Management System (CPMS) deployed last year to our care coordinators.  
 

Access issue with PCP 25.6% 
Access issue with a specialist 9.2% 
Access issue with Doctor(s)/Center/Hospital 12.2% 
Access issue with Prenatal Care/Gynecologist 2.2% 
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With the completion of the QCPR version 6.0 upgrades we are now testing the new CCDA (visit summary) functions of 
Quadramed as well as the integration with the Portal. There were concerns raised by the clinical leadership about the 
content of the visit summary, much of which has been prescribed by CMS.  We have had a number of sessions to understand 
the concerns and refine the content in the visit summary. Within the limitations of the MU regulations and the technical 
capabilities of Quadramed, we are investigating all options to deliver an acceptable product. Specific default setting have been 
built into the tool that generates the CCDA which will limit content to only prescribed dates and ranges pertinent to that 
encounter.  
 
The next scheduled set of enhancements will be delivered by Quadramed on April 17th and then we can proceed with testing 
of the CCDA and the transport to the patient portal. We are also exploring ways to create a more friendly patient summary 
on the portal. Bellevue has volunteered to serve as our pilot site to test the clinical workflow which includes the creation and 
review of the CCDA (visit summary), selection of patient specific education materials and the final discharge process where 
the patient will be given access to the portal to view their visit/discharge information. There are plans underway to have 
additional staff, patient portal liaisons (PPL) available to assist patients during their admission and at discharge with gaining 
access to the patient portal. Given the time constraints and the significant efforts needed to ramp up the volumes needed for 
the MU measures, there is serious concern about the viability of all hospitals being able to attest for meaningful use in time. 
 
ICIS Update:  
 
Two (2) ICIS Activation Kick-Off meetings were held at the Queens Health Network (QHN) on March 19th and 25th at 
Elmhurst and Queens Hospital Centers. HHC and Epic Leadership were on-site to discuss the roll-out schedule, activation 
activities and walk-through a real-time demonstration of the Epic Electronic Health Record.   Over one-hundred (100) QHN 
staff attended these sessions.  
 
The Queens Health Network is scheduled to be the first go-live in Second Quarter 2015.  
 
We also solicited feedback from the ICIS Workgroups to find out if staff is finding value from these sessions. Feedback to date 
has been overwhelmingly positive with 91% if the respondents  finding the sessions to be constructive; 84% believe that they 
are being given enough notice for meetings and 90%  are receiving meeting  emails  on a timely basis for session participation 
and follow-up. EITS will continue to survey participants in order to gauge user participation and satisfaction during this 
process.   
 
Action Item: 
 
Authorizing the President of the New York City Health and Hospitals Corporation (the "Corporation") to negotiate and execute a  
contract  with Petrone Associates  LLC to provide Hospital Medical Physicist Consulting Services to all Corporation facilities on an "as 
needed” requirements basis. The Hospital Medical Physicist Consulting Services contract will be for a term of three years with two, one 
year options to renew, exercisable solely at the discretion of the Corporation, for a total cost not to exceed $5,117,004.  The contract 
amount includes a 12% contingency reserve of $537,460 for additional physicist services that may be required. 
 
The resolution was approved for consideration by the full Board of Directors. 
 
Information Items: 
 
Healthcare Associated Infections (HAI) 
 
Lauren Johnston discussed the power of transparency: Where our data are reported. NYSDOH - New York State 
Department of Health Governmental body responsible for public health in the State of New York NYCHHC In Focus Public 
website that provides information about our quality and safety performance metrics. Hospital Compare (CMS) Consumer-
oriented website provides information on how well hospitals provide care to their patients. NHSN - National Healthcare 
Safety Network Centers for Disease Control database is the nation’s most widely used healthcare-associated infection 
tracking system. NDNQI® National Database of Nursing Quality Indicators NDNQI® is a repository for nursing-sensitive 
indicators data.  Next Steps: Business Intelligence; Automation of Central Line and Indwelling Catheter Days via EMR.  
Incorporation of the Central Line Maintenance Checklist into the EMR; Spread of best practice bundles from critical care 
areas to non-critical care areas and Monitor HAI’s: Facility & System-Wide Standardized Infection Rat; Rate of Infection Goal. 
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Soarian Status Update - Marlene Zurack 
 
Recap of the project -- initial implementation began January 2007 for the Soarian System with a renewal relationship with 
Siemens for the revenue cycle.   To date decision support, document imaging and scheduling have been implemented.  
Financials were to be implemented in April; however, we are now discussing a change in schedule due to delays in the delivery 
of the software. We would like more due diligence on status of software and evaluate hosting capacity of Siemens with 
expectable service levels.   Initial date for implementation was July.  For the financials, we will put more time in testing with 
more time for hosting the component to review the system.  As of now, we have a possible go live date of November, but 
would like to come back to the Committee in another few months to re-evaluate before the go-live date has been finalized. 
 
Strategic Planning Committee – April 8, 2014 
As reported by Josephine Bolus, RN 
 
Information Items 
 
2014-15 State Fiscal Year Final Budget Overview 
Wendy Saunders, Assistant Vice President, Intergovernmental Relations  
 
Ms. Brown greeted and informed the Committee that she would defer her Senior Vice President report to allow time for two 
information item presentations.  The first is a finalized state budget presentation by Ms. Wendy Saunders, Assistant Vice 
President, Intergovernmental Relations; and the second is a federal update presentation by Ms. Judy Chesser, Assistant Vice 
President, Intergovernmental Relations.  Ms. Brown also informed the Committee that she would not be able to remain for 
the duration of the meeting, as she had a scheduled to meeting with the Deputy Mayor to discuss North Central Bronx 
Hospital. 
 
Ms. Brown invited Ms. Wendy Saunders, Assistant Vice President of the Office of Intergovernmental Relations to present an 
overview of the finalized 2014-15 State Fiscal Year Budget.  Ms. Saunders began her presentation by stating that the New 
York State Legislature had passed the budget on March 31, 2014.  She stated that it was quite an achievement for the 
Governor that the budget passed on time for the fourth consecutive year.  She also noted that the last time that this was 
accomplished was more than 20 years ago.  Ms. Saunders reported that the total state budget was $137.9 billion, which 
represented an increase of $687 million compared to what the Governor had originally proposed (i.e., $137.2 billion).  Ms. 
Saunders noted that the final budget would only increase overall spending by 0.1% over what the Governor proposed, which 
brings it to 1.8% over the previous year.  Ms. Saunders reported that there was significant discussion both on education 
spending and on the tax-cut package that the Governor had proposed.  The finalized budget includes a $1.5 billion tax-cut 
package and a $1.1 billion total spending allocation for education.  Ms. Saunders highlighted that the education spending 
allocation included the Mayor’s Pre-K initiative. 
 
Medicaid Spending 
 
Ms. Saunders reported that, overall the Legislature restored $79.7 million in Medicaid spending.   She reminded the 
Committee that this amount included the two percent across the board rate cut which had already been included as an 
option in last year’s budget.  Ms. Saunders noted that the restoration of the two percent rate cut would not translate into 
increased revenue (i.e., $23 million) for HHC because it had been already been accounted for in HHC’s Financial Plan.   
 
Ms. Saunders informed the Committee that there would be no inflationary increase or trend factor for Medicaid providers 
this year.  However, she reminded the Committee that when it was eliminated in last year’s budget, the trend factor cut to 
HHC was $26.4 million.   
 
Ms. Saunders reported that the Governor’s budget extended the Global Medicaid Cap for one year, along with the State 
Department of Health (SDOH)’s “superpowers” to make administrative rate cuts to keep spending under the cap.  She 
referred to the previously held Finance Committee meeting at which, Ms. Zurack, HHC’s Senior Vice President & Chief 
Financial Officer, had discussed transparency relating to spending under the global cap.  She added that there would be 
significant new reporting requirements for the State Department of Health (SDOH) related to that Global Medicaid Cap.  
SDOH will provide monthly and annual detailed reports to the Legislature and to the public. These reports will describe how 
the cap is calculated and the various service lines that make up the cap.   
 
Ms. Saunders reported on the “shared savings” under the Global Cap.  She reminded the Committee that in the Governor’s 
original proposal a minimum of at least half of the “shared savings” would be distributed proportionately to all providers and 
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health plans; and no more than half  would go to “financially distressed and critically needed providers,’ which will be 
determined by SDOH.  Ms. Saunders reported that, unfortunately the State Senate was not comfortable with that proposal.  
Their one house budget proposal changed that distribution formula to proportionally distribute 70% of any “shared savings” 
to providers and health plans with the remaining 30% being placed in a reserve fund. In their proposal, none of the “shared 
savings” would be distributed to “financially distressed and critically needed providers.”   
 
Mrs. Bolus, Committee Chairperson asked how much would HHC lose under the “shared savings” initiative.  Ms. Brown 
responded that HHC would not lose but would potentially gain.  She explained that this is the reason why it was so important 
for HHC that the Senate proposal be pushed back.  She explained that HHC could gain by having the extra 50% going to the 
“financially distressed and critically needed providers”.  She added that the extra 50% would provide HHC with an 
opportunity.  Ms. Saunders informed the Committee that the Senate had added another requirement that the SDOH must 
consult with the Legislature, providers, health plans, workers and other interested parties on how the funds would be 
distributed, in addition to how the formula for both a proportional distribution and designation of “financially distress and 
critically needed providers” would be determined.    
 
Medicaid 1115 Waiver 
 
Ms. Saunders reported that both houses of the Legislature were very in the Medicaid 1115 Waiver.  In particular, they are 
interested in ensuring transparency and legislative and public involvement in how the Delivery System Incentive Payment 
Program (DSRIP) funds will be spent.  Ms. Saunders commented that, although the state had not yet finalized the waiver, it 
had received significant attention during the budget discussions.  She added that, as part of budget process, SDOH provided 
the Legislature with regular, detailed reporting on waiver programs and projects.   Ms. Saunders informed the Committee that 
a DSRIP Advisory Panel will be formed and would be tasked with reviewing the funding recommendations made by the SDOH 
contractor charged with assessing applications.  She noted that the DSRIP Advisory Panel will make non-binding 
recommendations to the Health Commissioner.  Moreover, the Advisory Panel cannot include members of the Legislature.  It 
will include experts in health care systems who are not providers or otherwise conflicted.  Ms. Saunders added that the final 
budget required that there be statewide spending to the extent practicable and allowed in the final waiver. 
 
Mrs. Bolus asked if the DSRIP Advisory Panel would be a voluntary or paid panel.  Ms. Brown responded that it would be a 
non-paid advisory panel. 
 
At the request of Mr. Rosen, Ms. Brown explained that the 1115 Waiver had many components and that the Delivery System 
Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP) program was one of the waiver’s biggest components.  She reminded the Committee that 
DSRIP funds would be available to two groups: public hospitals, and safety net providers including voluntary hospitals, nursing 
homes, community health centers and home care agencies.  She also reminded the Committee that the DSRIP overarching 
goal was to reduce preventable hospitalizations and avoidable emergency room utilization.  Ms. Saunders added that, just like 
the Medicaid Global Cap, the Legislature had added significant new reporting requirements for spending under the waiver, 
DSRIP programs and implementation. 
 
Capital Funding 
 
Ms. Saunders reported on the capital funding proposal that was included in the budget.  This proposal allocates $1.2 billion for 
a state funded initiative for capital funding over seven years for hospitals, nursing homes, diagnostic and treatment centers, 
licensed clinics and assisted living programs.  Ms. Saunders added that this state funding for a new capital program was meant 
to compliment the 1115 Waiver.  Ms. Saunders informed the Committee that, while the proposal had been included in the 
original waiver request, the federal government would not agree to fund it.   Ms. Saunders reminded the Committee that the 
$1.2 billion were to be distributed over seven years.  As such, $200 million would be available in each of the first 5 years, and 
$100 million for the program’s last two years.  Ms. Saunders noted that the final proposal differed from the Governor’s 
proposal in that it separated its funding in two distinct pools:  one for DSRIP providers and one for non-DSRIP providers.   
She also noted that, because HHC will be a DSRIP provider, HHC expected to be in the DSRIP pool.  Ms. Saunders also 
informed the Committee that DSRIP providers would need to include their request for this funding in their DSRIP application, 
which will be reviewed as part of their application.   Ms. Saunders reported that the same DSRIP Advisory Panel created 
under the Medicaid 1115 Waiver would also consider the applications for capital funding for the non-DSRIP providers.  Ms. 
Saunders noted that these funds are intended to improve financial stability and improve collaboration.  In addition, as 
proposed by the Governor, these funds can be used for closures, mergers, restructuring, infrastructure improvements, 
expanding primary care capacity, promoting integrated delivery systems and providing continued access to essential health 
services.  It is to be noted that the Legislature also added Telehealth to the list of options. 
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Mrs. Bolus recalled that HHC had applied for Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC) status for all its diagnostic and 
treatment centers (D&TCs).  She asked if they would still be eligible for the capital funding.  Ms. Brown responded that 
D&TCs referred to a category of providers from the state’s perspective.  She explained that, notwithstanding that HHC is 
seeking the FQHC status all of its D&TCs that would form the FQHC would still be considered D&TCs by the state.  
 
Mr. Robert Nolan, Board Member asked if the $1.2 billion capital funding over the seven-year period had to be approved each 
year by the Legislature.  Ms. Saunders answered that it should be included each year in the budget for seven years.   
 
Health Information Technology 
 
Ms. Saunders reported that the final budget reserved up to a total of $95 million for Health Information Technology (HIT).  
She added that $55 million of that allocation would be for the State Health Information Network of New York or SHIN-NY, 
which she described in her previous presentation on the proposed budget as the health information “superhighway” that 
would provide statewide interoperability between the various Regional Health Information Organizations (RHIOs).   Ms. 
Saunders stated that this funding would be part of the Health Care Reform Act (HCRA) covered lives assessment, which is 
paid by New York’s health insurers.  Ms. Saunders explained that, because of the increase in the number of people with health 
insurance, made possible through the Health Exchange, these surcharges or covered live assessments were expected to 
increase.  Ms. Saunders noted that the Legislature accepted this proposal with a caveat that a reserve fund would be created 
rather than directly allocating the funding for the HIT initiatives.  In addition, $10 million in funding would be allocated to 
create an All Payer Claims Database (APD) for health insurance claims to be used by researchers and others who are working 
to improve population health.  Along with the reserve fund, the Legislature created a New State HIT Infrastructure 
Workgroup that would be charged with evaluating the State’s HIT infrastructure and systems and making recommendations 
on the SHIN-NY, Electronic Medical Records (EMRs), APD, the State Planning and Research Cooperative System (SPARCS) 
and the Medicaid Eligibility Systems. 
 
Mr. Sal Russo, HHC’s General Counsel, asked if any appointments had been made to the HIT Infrastructure Workgroup.  Ms. 
Saunders responded no. 
 
Hospitals 
 
Ms. Saunders reported on the final budget’s hospital focused proposals.  She stated that there was a proposal to restore 
Medicaid presumptive eligibility for certain populations, which had been eliminated as a by-product of federal health care 
reform.  She informed the Committee that HHC had advocated restore this program, which the Senate had rejected in their 
budget proposal.  Ms. Saunders noted that this proposal was expected to be restored by January 1, 2015 or sooner.   
 
Ms. Saunders reported that the final budget included the Governor’s proposal to delay hospital inpatient rebasing by three to 
six months (from January 1, 2014 to sometime between April 1, 2014 and July 1, 2014).   In addition, the budget also allows 
for periodic updates to the base year of inpatient psychiatric, specialty and detoxification facilities, by no later than April 1, 
2015.   Moreover, the Legislature had delayed the rebasing for the special facilities and created a workgroup to review the 
new methodologies.  Ms. Saunders noted that, under these proposals, rates can be adjusted to prevent a net aggregate 
increase in Medicaid spending.  Ms. Saunders reported that the Governor’s budget allowed adjustments to both inpatient and 
outpatient rates related to the implementation of the International Classification of Diseases Version 10 (ICD-10) coding 
system.  Ms. Saunders stated that HHC was pleased that the Excess Medical Malpractice Program, which was extended until 
June 30, 2015. She added that the Senate had proposed to add an additional 1,000 slots, but the Senate’s proposal was not 
included in the final budget.  
 
Ms. Saunders reported that the Governor’s final budget included $40 million for Vital Access Providers.  Ms. Saunders 
explained that the Vital Access Program (VAP) provided grants to essential health care providers that had been affected by 
system transformations like closures. She noted that this increase would bring the total funding to $194 million. Ms. Saunders 
informed the Committee that, to date, Lincoln Medical Center, Woodhull Medical and Mental Health Center and Kings 
County Hospital had received more than $5 million in VAP funding. Ms. Saunders added that VAP was a popular program and 
that the State Department of Health has received more than 150 applications totaling $1.2 billion.  Ms. Saunders noted that 
the VAP program was one of the programs included for funding in the Medicaid MRT Waiver.  While it is not certain if it will 
be included in the final waiver, if it is ultimately not included, the finalized budget authorized it to be funded with state only 
funds. 
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Long Term Care 
 
Ms. Saunders reported on the long term care provisions of the final budget.  She stated that it increased the Nursing Home 
Upper Payment Limit for non-state public nursing homes, which was previously capped at $300 million statewide.  Ms. 
Saunders stated that HHC had advocated for an increase or the elimination of the cap.  She informed the Committee that 
HHC was successful in getting an increase in the cap to $350 million for non-state public nursing homes.   It is estimated that 
this increase will result in an additional $4.2 million annually for HHC. 
 
Ms. Saunders reported that HHC advocated strongly against a proposal that would have resulted in a Medicaid cut that was 
estimated at more than $2 million annually for HHC.  Ms. Saunders stated that the final budget rejected the proposal to 
prevent nursing homes from getting Medicaid rate increases when they increase the number of higher acuity patients they 
care for.   She explained that the proposal would have prevented rate increases for increases greater than two percent in a 
six month period in the case mix index, which measured patient acuity or how much care they need.  Ms. Saunders noted that 
the total statewide impact would have been $42.9 million.   
 
Ms. Saunders reported that the final budget included the Governor’s proposal to create a Medicaid Nursing Home Default 
Rate for managed care plans.  She added that, in the absence of any negotiated rate, managed care plans would be required to 
pay nursing homes the current fee-for-service Medicaid rate. This would not apply to rehabilitation services. 
 
Ms. Saunders reported that the final budget allocated $380 million for Home Health Care Workers’ living wage programs that 
were being implemented around the state.  She added that the Governor originally had proposed $300 million, which he later 
increased to $350 million. Ultimately, the Legislature added another $30 million to this proposal for a total of $380 million 
that was approved in the final budget.  Ms. Saunders noted that more discussions and information about this proposal were 
forthcoming. 
 
Mr. Rosen asked about the impact of the long term care patients who are members of the health plan.  Ms. Saunders 
answered that instead of receiving fee-for-service-payments, nursing homes were increasingly being paid by managed care 
plans for patients who are enrolled in managed long term care. This will continue to increase as the state transitions LTC 
patients into managed care.  Ms. Saunders added that there had been a great deal of concern that the plans would pay less 
than the Medicaid fee-for-service rate. 
 
Mr. Rosen asked if the managed care organizations were not paying enough would the default rate prevail.  Ms. Saunders 
responded affirmatively. 
 
Behavioral Health 
 
Ms. Saunders reported on the Behavioral Health proposals that had been approved in the final budget.  These proposals are 
described below: 

 A proposal to create a Community-Based Behavioral Health Services Reinvestment Program. The program would be 
funded by State General Fund savings that would be generated by transitioning this population to managed care. It 
would be designed by the State Department of Health (SDOH) and the State Department of Mental Health to 
increase funding for community based services. 

 
 A proposal to advance co-location of behavioral health and physical health services. The budget reallocates $15 

million from last year’s budget for programs that support the co-location of services.  It also allows the state to issue 
emergency regulations to implement the integration of co-located behavioral health and physical health services that 
were authorized as part of last year’s budget. 

 
 A proposal to provide funding for the transition to managed care.  The budget includes $20 million for training, HIT 

and transition costs related to the transition of behavioral health into managed care. The state is authorized to 
provide the funding to health homes, plans, providers and others pursuant to a plan that will be developed. The 
transition is scheduled to begin with adults in New York City next January. 

 
 A budget provision to increase rates for ambulatory behavioral health services.  The budget provides authority to the 

State Office for Mental Health (OMH) and the State Office of Alcohol and Substance Abuse Services (OASAS) to 
transfer funds to SDOH to pay for rate increases for ambulatory behavioral health services. The increase would be 
effective through 2016 for New York City providers, except for patients under 21 where the increases would remain 
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in place for an additional year.  The proposal does allow managed care plans would be able to negotiate different 
rates with providers. 

 
 The Governor’s proposal to create a Collaborative Care Clinical Delivery Model was rejected.  The Legislature 

rejected the Governor’s proposal to establish a new model for clinics to treat depression and other mental or 
substance abuse disorders.  

 
Other Important Health Care Related Proposals in the Governor’s Final Budget 
 
Ms. Saunders reported on other healthcare initiatives that were approved in the finalized Governor’s Executive Budget.  They 
are: 
 
 Nurse Practitioner Modernization Act.  The final budget approves experienced nurse practitioners to establish 

collaborative relationships with a hospital or a physician in their specialty rather than the current requirement for a 
written practice agreement. 

 
 Safe Patient Handling.  The final budget includes new Safe Patient Handling Program that requires every hospital and 

nursing home to establish an internal committee charged with developing a program for their facility. The facility would 
have to implement the program by January 1, 2017.  

 
 Out-of-Network Proposal.  The final budget includes extensive new requirements for health plans and hospitals for 

services that are provided out of the network of approved providers covered under the patient’s health plan. The patient 
cannot be billed more than they would have paid in-network for emergency services. Providers can attempt to recover 
additional charges from the health plan. There also are new notice and disclosure requirements for health plans and 
providers and a new dispute resolution process. 

 
 HIV Testing requirements.  The final budget includes the Governor’s proposal to overhaul the requirements 

governing HIV testing. As of April 1, 2014, this proposal would eliminate the requirement for written informed consent, 
except for patients in correctional facilities. 

 
 Basic Health Plan.  The final budget authorizes the state to take advantage of an option under the Affordable Care Act 

(ACA) to implement a Basic Health Plan, if it is in the financial interest of the state. The state would receive any subsidies 
that would otherwise be available for participants to purchase coverage under the Health Exchange. The plan would 
cover individuals with incomes between 138-200 percent of the federal poverty level (about $16,000 - $23,000 for an 
individual or $27,000-$39,000 for a family of three.)  The plan would be available for many legal immigrants who cannot 
qualify for Medicaid due to their immigration status (but not for the undocumented).  

 
 New State requirements for Bronx health care facility construction projects.  The final budget includes a new 

requirement for the SDOH to hold community forums in consultation with local Community Boards for any proposed 
freestanding clinic, outpatient health care facility or center, or ambulatory care facility affiliated with a hospital. It would 
only apply to projects that would exceed three stories in height or 30,000 square feet that are to be built in the Bronx. 
After hearing from the community, SDOH would approve, deny or modify the proposal.  

 
Mr. Nolan interjected and informed the Committee that these new requirements were intended to kill one specific project, a 
high-rise building by Montefiore Hospital in Riverdale at the opposition of the Riverdale residents. 
 
Ms. Saunders agreed with Mr. Nolan but also clarified that any freestanding healthcare project affiliated with a hospital in the 
Bronx, over three stories and over 30,000 square feet will have to go through this new process. 
 
Other Health Care Related Proposals Not Included in Governor’s Final Budget: 
 
 Regional Health Planning Collaboratives.  The Governor’s proposal to create 11 Regional Health Planning 

Collaboratives was not included in the final budget. However, the associated funding will be available for programs 
designed to improve population health. The two houses approached the issue from opposite directions, with the 
Assembly seeking to re-establish Health Systems Agencies while the Senate wanted assurances that the new entities 
would not have input on the CON process.  
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 Private equity pilot proposal.  The Assembly once again rejected the Governor’s proposal to allow business 

corporations to provide capital investment in health care facilities. The Governor originally proposed this last year. 
Although he had changed the proposal to prohibit publicly traded corporation from participating, it was not enough to 
sway the Assembly.  

 
 Limited services “retail” health clinics, urgent care and office based surgery.  The final budget did not include 

changes recently recommended by the Public Health and Health Planning Council (PHHPC) to license limited service 
clinics, require full accreditation of urgent care providers and impose more stringent requirements office-based surgery 
practices (beyond the current registration requirements).  

 
 Certificate of Need (CON) changes.  For the second year, the Senate rejected changes to streamline the CON 

process.  It is anticipated that this may be taken up later in the Legislative session. 
 
 Requirement for nursing homes to pay standard wage and benefits to direct care workers.  A proposal to 

require nursing homes to pay their direct care workers a statewide standard wage and benefits was rejected for the 
second time.  HHC had advocated that regional differences be taken into consideration.  The original Governor’s 
proposal created only on statewide rate, which HHC was concerned could negatively affected HHC’s workers.  While 
the Assembly addressed those concerns, the Senate rejected the full proposal. 

 
The Committee thanked Ms. Saunders for her detailed presentation. 
 
 
The View in Washington – Federal Advocacy Update Presentation 
Judy Chesser, Assistant Vice President, Intergovernmental Relations 
 
Ms. Chesser greeted Committee members and invited guests.  Ms. Chesser began her presentation by providing an overview 
of what was happening in Washington.  She reported that all the House Members and one-third of the Senate are up for re-
election.  She informed the Committee that, of the 26 Senate seats that were up for re-election, 21 were Democrat seats.  
She added that there were rumors that the Senate would not remain Democrat controlled next year.  This is because seven 
of the 21 seats are within states that were won by Mitt Romney. Six of those seats are in states that were won by Mitt 
Romney by double digits.   
 
Ms. Chesser reported on a poll concerning the Affordable Care Act (ACA).  The findings were that Republican leaning voters 
responded to a call to repeal, while Democratic leaning voters to a description of the ACA as transformative.  However, it 
does not play very well if one has one foot in and one foot out.  
 
Ms. Chesser reported on the Medicaid expansion.  She stated that the Supreme Court’s decision to make Medicaid expansion 
voluntary for the states had offered the Medicaid program some protection.  The President does not want to cut the program 
when they are trying to convince the states to expand their Medicaid. 
 
Ms. Chesser informed the Committee that the following issues were important to HHC: 
 

 Medicaid DSH 
 Medicare DSH 
 Sustainable Growth Rate (SGR) aka “Doc Fix”  
 Long Term Care  
 Two Midnight Rule 
 President’s Budget 
 340B Regulations 
 World Trade Center (WTC) Health Program 

 
Medicaid DSH – National Cuts 
 
Ms. Chesser reported that the national Medicaid cuts have been readjusted several times.  She stated that that the good news 
is that the cuts keep being delayed.  She reported that originally the reductions were to start in 2014; however, a provision in 
the “Doc Fix patch” bill that was adopted last week moved the start date to 2017.  Ms. Chesser noted that, unfortunately, 
these cuts were being stacked up and getting bigger and bigger over the out years, making it more difficult should Congress 
ever want to roll them back.   
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 Current Law House/Senate 
Agreement on SGR 
Patch 

FFY In billions In billions 
2016 $1.2  
2017 $1.8 $1.8 
2018 5.0 $4.7 
2019 $5.6 $4.7 
2020 $4.0 $4.7 
2021 $4.1 $4.8 
2022 $4.2 $5.0 
2023 $4.2 $5.0 
2024 - $4.4 
Total $30.1 $35.1 

 
Medicaid DSH cuts – Impact on HHC 
 
The table below shows the impact of Medicaid DSH ($ millions) funding cuts on HHC. These figures do not include any state 
or local match: 
 
 

FFY 2016 2017 2018 2019 2020 2021 2022 2023 2024 Total 

Current 
Law 

-173.5  -260.2  -308.3  -316.7  -325.2  -334.0  -342.9  -351.9  0.0 -2,412.6 

Under HR 
4302 

 0.0  -260.2  -308.3  -316.7  -325.2  -334.0  -342.9  -351.9  -361.1 -2,600.3 

 
Ms. Chesser stated that New York State received more Medicaid DSH than any other state and HHC received more DSH 
funding than any other health system. She added that originally when the ACA had passed, before the Supreme Court 
decision, the assumption was that every state had to expand their Medicaid program.  Ms. Chesser reported that, the most 
recent legislation, the SGR patch, included a study that was supported by the America’s Essential Hospitals (AEH).  It is 
hopeful that the study will provide a tool to keep fighting these DSH cuts in the future and will show that the Medicaid DSH 
program is still very essential and should be restored to full funding.  
 
Medicare DSH Redistribution 
 
Ms. Chesser reported on the Medicare DSH redistribution.  She informed the Committee that HHC had benefitted because 
of the new allocation.  Ms. Chesser explained that under the new allocation, every hospital would receive 25% of their past 
Medicare DSH share and the remaining 75% of the funds would be redistributed through a new “uncompensated care 
payment” strategy to hospitals serving low-income patients. Ms. Chesser noted that these numbers go down precipitously 
but, unlike Medicaid, Medicare DSH cuts are calculated on best available data.  These cuts are based on the amount of 
progress being made to get people insured.  She added that the figures below are based on a projection that there will be far 
fewer uninsured individuals in the future.   
 
HHC Medicare DSH Gains (in millions) 
FFY 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 
Fee-for-Service 55.3 29.5 12.0 3.1 3.1  
Managed Care 59.6 38.3 23.8 16.6 16.9 
Total 114.9 67.8 35.8 19.7 20.1 
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Ms. Chesser noted that New York State was the second largest Medicare DSH recipient.  She explained that, for a while, 
Washington had considered delaying both Medicaid and Medicare DSH funding cuts.  HHC, along with some other 
organizations had advocated for Medicare DSH, not to be delayed, as they would benefit from its new allocation.  Ms. 
Chesser reported that HHC had won this argument. The “losers” under the Medicare DSH redistribution have continued to 
lobby, so far unsuccessfully, to eliminate or delay the Medicare cuts but keep the hospital-specific gains.  Ms. Chesser noted 
that Senator Schumer has been one of the leaders advocating to delay the cuts for the “losers.” 
 
Sustainable Growth Rate (SGR) – “Doc Fix” 
 
Ms. Chesser reported on the Sustainable Growth Rate, also known as the “doc fix”.  Ms. Chesser reported that H.R. 4015 
had passed the House and the Senate and was about to take the bill to the floor.  While an agreement was made on the 
substance on how to permanently fix Medicare payment to physicians, no agreement could be reached on how to pay for it.  
As part of the “pay for”, the House of Representatives adopted a repeal of the employer mandate to provide health insurance 
that was part of the ACA.  The President promised to veto any such repeal.  The Senate, by comparison, proposed to “pay 
for” the Medicare “doc fix” payment by using funds in the overseas contingency fund, which is the money that was budgeted 
for the wars.  This money is no longer going to be needed because the United States is pulling back from overseas wars.  Ms. 
Chesser reported that, in light of the collapse of negotiations on the bill, Congress had adopted a “patch” last week that 
would keep the physician reimbursement rates from decreasing until March 31, 2015 (into the next Congress).  She noted 
that the “patch” bill became a vehicle for many other provisions, one of which was the delay in the ICD-10, which has now 
been delayed for a year. 
 
Long Term Care Hospitals (LTCHs) – Henry J. Carter Specialty Hospital 
 
Ms. Chesser informed the Committee that last year, Congress enacted new criteria for facilities to qualify as Long Term Care 
Hospital (LTCH). To receive payment as an LTCH, a facility had to show that 50% of all of its medical discharges have either: 
(1) been in an ICU for 3 days prior to admission; or (2) received ventilator services for more than 96 hours. Unfortunately, 
the requirement included that 50% of discharges from ALL payers had to be Medicare patients.  Thus, if a facility had less than 
50% Medicare patients it would never qualify as an LTCH. In the recent SGR patch, HHC worked with our Congressional 
delegation to get amendment language that included only the “Medicare FFS” discharges in the denominator, thus allowing the 
Henry J. Carter Specialty Hospital to continue to qualify as an LTCH.     
 
Two Midnight Rule 
 
Ms. Chesser reported that, in August 2013, CMS had issued a rule to clarify that patient stays in hospitals for less than 2 
midnights would be considered outpatient care and not inpatient care for purposes of Medicare reimbursement.  HHC 
estimates that this rule could cost HHC $23 – $38 million in Medicare revenue each year.  CMS delayed enforcement until 
October 1, 2014.  In the “patch” bill, HHS may extend auditors’ prepayment "probe and educate" policy through March 31, 
2015. Also auditors are prohibited from conducting patient status reviews on a post-payment review basis for inpatient claims 
for admission from October 1, 2013 to March 31, 2015.  The SGR patch, however, did not establish a short-stay payment 
mechanism. 
 
President’s Budget 
 
Ms. Chesser reported on important health care related proposals that had been included in the President’s budget.  She 
informed the Committee that the President’s Budget included: 
 

 $402 Billion cuts to health providers over 10 years - $354.1 Billion from Medicare providers and $8.9 B from 
Medicaid.  These cuts included a Medicaid DSH cut extension for an additional year (FFY 2024) – for HHC a loss of 
$361 million in that year alone.  

o HHC opposed but such an extension was passed last week as part of the “patch”.  
 

 Extension of Temporary Medical Assistance (TMA) and Qualified Individuals program (QI) thru FFY 15.  
o In the bill enacted last week, TMA and QI extended through March 31, 2015.  

 
 Cuts to Medicare Indirect Medical Education (IME) of 10%  

o Reallocates $5.23 billion over 10 years to create a HRSA competitive grant program to train 13,000 primary 
care residents 
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 Extension of 100% Medicaid Match for primary care thru CY 15 includes physician assistants and nurse practitioners 
and excludes emergency room codes to better target primary care.  

o Effective for dates of service from Jan 1, 2013 thru Dec 31, 2014. States reimburse at Medicare rate w/ fed 
government covering 100% of difference between Medicaid and Medicare rate - $5.4 b costs over 10 years   

 
 Expansion of National Health Services Corps to at least 15,000 individuals annually -  $3.95 b over 10 years  

 
340B Mega-Regulation 
 
Ms. Chesser reported on forthcoming comprehensive regulation that is anticipated for the 340B program.   
 

 The 340B discount drug program has been operating without regulations since its inception in 1992 but a proposed 
“mega-reg” is expected this June.  

 On January 9, 2014, HRSA’s Office of Pharmacy Affairs (OPA) stated that the draft regulation would cover patient 
eligibility, compliance requirements for contract pharmacy arrangements, hospital and off-site facility eligibility 
criteria, GPO exclusion, inventory management, annual re-certification, audit procedures and appeals processes, 
among other issues.    

 The 340B program provides pharmaceutical discounts to safety net providers including DSH Hospitals, FQHCs and 
Ryan White AIDS program grantees, for outpatient (not inpatient) drugs.  

 HHC’s 1.3 million patients have benefited from this program. HHC purchased approximately $200 million worth of 
pharmaceuticals for its ambulatory care patients at a discounted price of approximately $65 million for a savings of 
$135 million through the 340B program 

 
Ms. Chesser commented that Commander Krista Pedley, Director, Office of Pharmacy Affairs, had told the American 
Essential Hospitals (AEH) last month that she anticipated that hospitals would not like the regulation and that they should 
push back.  Ms. Chesser commented that it remained to be seen if these regulations would be published in June. 
 
WTC / September 11th Health Program 
 
Ms. Chesser reported on the World Trade Center Health Program, which will expire on September 30, 2016. Under the 
statute that was enacted in 2011, a total of $1.556 billion was authorized and appropriated. The original funding has proven 
more than adequate and thus it may be possible to extend the program without the need for additional funding.  According to 
the Centers for Disease Control, nationally the program serves almost 67,000 members. As of December 31, 2013, many 
have received screening (26,133); diagnostic evaluations (14,158), had out-patient treatment (15,365), inpatient treatment 
(133), or medications (17,014) in the national program.  HHC’s World Trade Center Environmental Health Center serves 
7,074 survivors.  
 
Other Advocacy Efforts 
 
Ms. Chesser concluded her presentation by reporting on other advocacy efforts that were important to HHC.  She reported 
that HHC was advocating for FEMA funding for Sandy damage and future mitigation costs.  She noted that the negotiations 
with FEMA were ongoing.  In addition, Ms. Chesser reported that efforts were being made for the designation of HHC’s 
D&TCs as FQHC Look-Alike.  Ms. Chesser informed the Committee that a site visit had been conducted 10 days ago and it 
had gone very well. 
 
Mrs. Bolus thanked Ms. Chesser for her presentation. 
 
 

* * * * * End of Reports * * * * *  























































































































 
 
 
 
 

Accounts Payable Recovery, and 
Risk Assessment Services RFEI 
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Why HHC Needs an Accounts Payable 
Recovery Vendor? 

 Accounts Payable Recovery vendors are uniquely trained and have 

proprietary sophisticated computer auditing methods to detect 

overpayments. 
 

 Corporation’s annual vendor spend = $1.5 billion.  
 Projected overpayment recovery at 0.25% of HHC’s spend = $3.75 M.  

 

 Vendor’s fee is based on a contingency amount of the amount 

recovered. If no recoveries are made, no fee is expended. 
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Vendor Selection 
 

 Request For Expression of Interest (RFEI) released in November 
2013, posted to the city and HHC websites and sent to five vendors. 

 
 The RFEI Selection Committee Members: 

 James Linhart, Chairperson, Deputy Corporate Comptroller 
 Anthony Rosanno, CFO, Health and Home Care 
 Rosa Gentile, Manager Accounts Payable, MetroPlus 
 Thomas Sexton, Controller, North Bronx Health Network 
 Ilysse Wilensky, Director of Accounts Payable, Bellevue 
 Franco Sagliocca, (Non voting) Director, Procurement Systems and Operations 

 
 Five firms responded to RFEI.  

 
 The RFEI Selection Committee chose BSI Healthcare Services, Inc. 

as the highest rated proposer for both cost and quality. 
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Who is BSI Healthcare Services? 
 BSI Healthcare Audit Services LLC (BSI) is a $5M+ professional 

consulting firm with 23 years of success in healthcare  recovery 

services. 
 

 BSI has provided healthcare recovery services to healthcare clients 

ranging from 100 to well over 1,000 beds per site.  Including: 
 Kaiser Permanente, Oakland, CA (8,100 beds).  Contract for 4+ years 
 
 Fairview Health Services, Minneapolis, MN (1,400 beds). Contract for 8+ years 

 
 BJC Health Care, St. Louis, MO (3,200 beds). Contract for 5+ years 

 
 NY Medical Center, Queens, NY (500+ beds). Contract for 1 year. 

 
 According to BSI, gross savings from recent clients range from 

$1.9M to $8.5M per contract 
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How does BSI identify overpayment? 
 Duplicate Payments 

 Cash/trade discounts 

 Purchase order exceptions 

 Contract compliance 

 Vendor Returns 

 Pricing differences 

 Rebates 
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Scope of the Contract 
 The contract is for 3 years with option to renew for two 

(2) one year extensions. 
 

 BSI will be reviewing  
 Materials Management purchases 

 FY2011 

 FY2012 

 FY2013  

 Pharmacy purchases for fiscal year 2013 



Contract costs and benefits 
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Corporation's Vendor Spend 1,500,000,000 $            

(e.g.) Estimated Recovery % per year 0.25% 

Estimated Recovery per year 3,750,000 $                     

Contingency Fee %* 16.75% 

Contingency Fee per year 627,938 $                         

Estimated Net Recovery per year 3,122,063 $                     

* Contingency fee = 17%, less Premier's rebate  
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